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United States Senate
WASHINGTON, DC 20510

April 8, 2022 

The Honorable Pete Buttigieg 
Secretary 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 
Washington, DC 20590

Dear Secretary Buttigieg, 

I am pleased to submit this letter in support of the Indian Nations Council of Governments' (INCOG) 
application for a Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant for its 
Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety. This 
multi-jurisdictional, community-supported project enhances transportation infrastructure, improves safety, and 
increases connectivity along the Arkansas River corridor in the Tulsa region, and will have a significant local and 
regional impact.

INCOG is the Metropolitan Planning Organization for transportation planning in the Tulsa area and has a 
long history of working with local communities and tribal governments to create partnerships to address 
community needs. INCOG's Multi-Modal Safety Project will improve connections from neighborhoods to 
businesses as well as major destinations in south Tulsa and Jenks that are along the Arkansas River, including the 
Jenks Riverwalk Crossing and the Turkey Mountain Urban Wilderness in Tulsa.

The Arkansas River is the region's defining physical feature, however, for many years, the river was seen as 
a hindrance and not as an asset. With the opening of a pedestrian bridge and subsequent construction of the Zink 
dam when I was Mayor of Tulsa, the community began to turn its attention to the river in a positive way and 
recognize the potential that it offered.  

This project continues to build on those earlier efforts and addresses the Department's priorities of safety, 
quality of life, mobility and community connectivity, and state of good repair. With the voter-approved matching 
funds provided by Tulsa and Jenks and the wide community support for the project, I offer my strong support for 
INCOG's RAISE application. Please contact Victor Sarmiento in my office at victor_sarmiento@inhofe.senate.gov
if you need further assistance as you consider this application.  

Sincerely, 

James M. Inhofe 
United State Senator
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G.T. Bynum 
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR 
 
 

 

175 E. 2nd St. • Tulsa, OK 74103 • Office 918.596.7411 • Fax 918.596.9010 
Email: Mayor@cityoftulsa.org 

www.cityoftulsa.org 

April 7, 2022 
 
Honorable Pete Buttigieg Secretary of Transportation 
U.S. Department of Transportation 1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 
Washington, DC 20590 
 
RE: RAISE Grant application for Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: Connecting 
Communities for Equity and Safety 
 
Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

As the Mayor of Tulsa, I am excited for our city to partner with the City of Jenks, INCOG 
and the Muscogee Nation on the Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project. This project 
truly has local and regional significance. The project combines two elements that are high 
priorities for the City of Tulsa, infrastructure investments to encourage and support 
Tulsa’s adopted Complete Streets policy and environmentally sustainable river 
development. Both initiatives promote a healthy lifestyle and increase the quality of life 
for Tulsans.  
 
The Arkansas River is Tulsa’s defining physical feature and provides an opportunity to be 
an economic driver for our future. For much of our city’s history, the river was polluted 
and treated more as a barrier and a problem rather than an asset. Since the approval of a 
community-based Arkansas River Corridor Vision Master Plan nearly 15 years ago, we 
have developed a world class trail system along portions of the corridor; however, it is not 
continuous and does not connect to many neighborhoods and emerging destinations.  
 
The City’s vision extends to working with our local partners to help fund the construction 
of 7.75 miles of multi-use trail along the river with a $3 million match towards the project. 
The RAISE grant will create a multi-modal corridor that will connect much of the City of 
Tulsa to a planned locally funded dam and bicycle/pedestrian bridge. The current route 
from Turkey Mountain to Jenks and south Tulsa neighborhoods is on a two-lane 45 mph 
road with no shoulders. This along with the safety improvements on Riverside Parkway 
and additional trails on the east side of the river will create an overall better user 
experience. 
 
As a former mayor, you understand that Midwest American cities’ futures depend on 
creating great public spaces and providing access to them. This project goes to the heart of 
USDOT’s RAISE grant emphasis on improved access to reliable, safe, and affordable 
transportation by improving infrastructure condition, addressing public health and safety, 
state of good repair, and promoting regional connectivity. 
 



G.T. Bynum 
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR 
 
 

 

175 E. 2nd St. • Tulsa, OK 74103 • Office 918.596.7411 • Fax 918.596.9010 
Email: Mayor@cityoftulsa.org 

www.cityoftulsa.org 

When visitors come to Tulsa, one of the first things they notice is the sense of community 
and the spirit of working together through collaboration and partnerships that exist within 
our region. We look forward to partnering with USDOT on this project of local and 
regional significance. 
  
Best regards, 

 
G.T. Bynum 
Mayor 
City of Tulsa 
 



 

 
 

TULSA CITY COUNCIL 

175 EAST SECOND STREET, FOURTH FLOOR • TULSA, OKLAHOMA 74103 
(918) 596-1990 • FAX 596-1964 • www.tulsacouncil.org 

 
 
 

 

April 12, 2022 
 
Honorable Pete Buttigieg 
Secretary of Transportation 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 
Washington, DC 20590 
 
RE: Support for Tulsa-Jenks Riverfront Connections Project 

Dear Mr. Secretary, 

As a Tulsa City Councilor from District 8, I would like to express my enthusiastic support for INCOG’s RAISE 
grant application for the Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety. 
This project was first conceptualized as a part of the 1999 Trails Regional Masterplan funded with a Transportation 
Enhancement Grant. The plan was approved as a part of the Long-Range Transportation Plan and the Tulsa 
Comprehensive Plan by the Tulsa City Council over 20 years ago. 

The RAISE grant application proposes constructing 7.75 miles of multi-use trail to be built in tandem with updated 
ADA and pedestrian crossings at seven intersections across a major arterial, Riverside Parkway. I have been a city 
councilor since 2011, and I receive countless emails and phone calls from south Tulsans who desire to see the trail 
extended to their neighborhoods so they can have the opportunity to ride a bike or walk to work and school, access 
River Parks, and visit the shops and restaurants located directly across Riverside Parkway from their neighborhoods. 
Currently, the very busy Riverside Parkway acts as a major barrier, and it is too dangerous to cross without being in 
a vehicle. This grant will resolve this issue and create a significantly better quality of life for residents in adjoining 
neighborhoods. 

The project will also provide an expanded safe transportation system for west Tulsans, including public housing 
residents. The connection of Turkey Mountain Urban Wilderness to the City of Jenks via a multi-use trail will create 
new access to jobs; and according to the City of Tulsa’s 2018 equality indicators, west Tulsa scores .193 out of 1 for 
bikeability equity. 

The Tulsa City Council and Tulsa voters have approved the use of public funds to be used as a match for the RAISE 
project. In addition to the direct safety and connected benefits of the project, the city will also benefit indirectly by 
bringing in visitors from outside the Tulsa region to enjoy river amenities. Visitors will also dine and shop at our 
local restaurants and entertainment districts. The sales tax income that is generated will allow Tulsa to continue to 
invest in progressive, transportation projects like this. 

Please accept this letter of strong support and help us implement the Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project. We 
are eager to start this project and look forward to its completion. 

Sincerely, 
 

 
Phil Lakin, Jr. 
Tulsa City Council, District 8 







TUKfl (OUOTV
Tulsa County HQ
218 W. 6th St.
Tulsa, OK74119-1004
P: 918. 596. 5015
F: 918. 596. 8500

KAREN KEITH
COUNTY COMMISSIONER
DISTRICT #2

April 8, 2022

Honorable Pete Buttigieg

Secretary of Transportation
U. S. Department of Transportation

1200 New Jersey Ave., SE

Washington, DC 20590

Dear Secretary Buttigieg,

I am enthusiastic about INCOG'S RAISE grant and the possibility of pushing our multi-use trail system further
south on both the east and west sides of the Arkansas River and the much-needed ADA and pedestrian crossing

improvements along the very busy Riverside Parkway. Even though the location of the proposed trail system is
located in the Cities ofJenks and Tulsa, the project will benefit the entirety ofTulsa County, not just these two
cities. It will enhance connections to other suburbs in Tulsa County such as Bixby and Glenpool. These
connections will allow our region to grow in innovative ways by providing safe and increased mobility and access
to active transportation opportunities.

Tulsa County has been a part of the concept of this plan since 2004, when the Arkansas River Vision Plan was
developed. As County Commissioner, I supported the Transportation Alternative Program application Tulsa
County secured to create a conceptual plan of the multi-use trail system from Turkey Mountain Urban
Wilderness in Tulsa tQ Jenks River Walk. Now that this plan is complete, I am looking forward to seeing it come
into fruition through the Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety

This project is personally so important to me that I initiated conversations with the Corp of Engineers to
construct the trail on top of a two-mile stretch of the levee system. The Corp is excited about this project
because it improves the levee by creating a hard surface, reduces erosion and enhances maintenance. This is
important as this two-mile section of our levee system protects areas ofJenks and west Tulsa, including critical
wastewater treatment infrastructure and the RL Jones, Jr. Riverside airport from flooding. The importance of the

levee system cannot be underestimated as we are all too familiar with major flooding in Tulsa County that
occurred along the Arkansas River in 2019.

Once the entire project is constructed and completed, Tulsa County will maintain sections of the trail that are
built on top of the levee and in the levee easement. I hope USDOT partners with INCOG to move the project
forward. Please let me know if I can be of further assistance.

Regards,

/ '-f-
Karen eith

Tulsa County Commissioner, District 2















 

3500 Martin Luther King Ave. • P.O. Box 11357 • Oklahoma City, OK 73136-0357 • 405/425-3600 • www.pikepass.com 

Tim J. Gatz 
Executive Director 
Secretary of Transportation 

Governor J. Kevin Stitt 
Member Ex-Officio 

 

April 11, 2022 

 

 

Honorable Pete Buttigieg 

Secretary of Transportation 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg, 

 

The Oklahoma Turnpike Authority (OTA) is pleased to submit a letter of support and partnership for INCOG's  

Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety. This project elevates 

the safety of the transportation network by building or enhancing 7.75 miles of multi-use trails that are separated 

from major roadways. Separating vulnerable transportation users from high speed and high-volume traffic will 

decrease the rate of bicycle and pedestrian crashes and fatality rates. 

 

The Turnpike Authority has extensive experience working with INCOG and its partners on projects that involve 

OTA's right-of-way adjacent to the Creek Turnpike and Gilcrease Expressway within Tulsa's Urbanized 

Transportation Area. INCOG's proposed RAISE project is of particular value because it will construct a new 

trail away from a congested intersection at the Creek Turnpike entrance and exit ramps and Riverside Parkway, 

a major regional arterial. In addition, the project includes enhanced crosswalks at this same intersection. The 

new multi-use trail will be located under the elevated structures of OTA's Creek Turnpike bridges on both the 

east and west banks of the river. Currently, trail users must cross Riverside Parkway and use a sidewalk that is 

next to the on and off ramps of the turnpike. In addition, this route crosses several driveways of busy commercial 

centers and a gas station/convenience store where vehicles constantly conflict with pedestrians and bicycles.  

 

OTA will partner with INCOG and the Cities of Tulsa and Jenks for this project by approving a use agreement 

for the trail and additional trail amenities on OTA's right-of-way. We are eager to collaborate with INCOG, the 

City of Tulsa, the City of Jenks, and the Muscogee (Creek) Nation and urge USDOT to do so as well by 

approving the proposed RAISE project. 

 

Regards, 

 

 

 

 

Joe Echelle PE MBA 

Deputy Director 

 





 

April 7, 2022 
 
 
Honorable Pete Buttigieg 
Secretary of Transportation 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 
Washington, DC 20590 
 
Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

Tulsa's Bicycle & Pedestrian Advisory Committee (BPAC) is a group of citizen 
advocates who promote the Safe Systems Approach (safe streets, safe speeds, safe 
vehicles, safe road users, and post-crash care) pertaining to bicycle and pedestrian 
modes. 

In 2014 when INCOG was developing the GO Plan, the regional bicycle/pedestrian 
masterplan, members of BPAC were on the Steering Committee, providing input for 
safer connections in the Tulsa region. We are excited to see this plan moving forward 
and support INCOG's application for the Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: 
Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety. 

Key components of this plan that align with our goal of creating an improved 
environment for bicycles and pedestrians are safety, comfort, and increased 
connectivity. Currently, if a person wanted to ride a bike or walk from Turkey Mountain 
Urban Wilderness to Jenks Riverwalk Crossing or the Oklahoma Aquarium, they would 
have to use Elwood St. This is a two-lane, 45 mph road with no shoulder and major 
sidewalk gaps. The proposed three-mile multi-use trail section from Turkey Mountain 
Urban Wilderness to Jenks would alleviate this problem. Also, the addition of ADA and 
intersection improvements on the east side of the river will connect more 
neighborhoods to numerous destinations along the river. This will decrease the 
percentage of dependence upon motorized vehicles for trips that are 2 miles or less 
and aid commuters using the river trail system. 

As the bicycle and pedestrian advocacy group for the region, we ask USDOT to award 
INCOG's and Muscogee Nation’s RAISE grant application for the Tulsa-Jenks Multi-
Modal Safety Project. 

 

Thank you for your time and attention, 

 

 
Mitch Drummond 
Chair, Tulsa Bicycle & Pedestrian Advisory Committee 





Humble Sons Bike Company – 1613 W Lincoln Pl, Broken Arrow, OK 74012 

918.607.2385 / bikeclubtulsa.com / EIN 26-2582629 

 
April 8, 2022 

 

Honorable Pete Buttigieg 

Secretary of Transportation 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

 

 

Dear Secretary Buttigieg: 

Humble Sons is a nonprofit in Tulsa, OK whose vision is for every kid to own and ride a bike. 

Our nonprofit’s mission is, “Building confident cyclists through community engagement.” Our 

flagship program, Bike Club, is a free after school program for 4th - 12th graders. Our 

students learn bicycle handling skills, “rules of the road” and how to ride safely to local 

destinations near their schools and neighborhoods.  

We urge USDOT to award INCOG’s and Muscogee Creek Nation’s Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal 

Safety Project: Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety, as this will directly benefit our 

Bike Club kids. Two of our Title I schools, Eugene Field Elementary and Webster Middle 

School are located in west Tulsa near the Arkansas River. Our Bike Club volunteers will be 

able to use the extended trail from Turkey Mountain to Jenks as learning opportunities to 

show the kids the destinations they could ride to such as the Oklahoma Aquarium and the 

future already funded low-water dam. In addition, some of our former Bike Club kids use the 

current trail system as a form of transportation to get to their summer jobs instead of driving 

a car. The extension of the multi-use trail will connect these teenagers to even more job 

opportunities. 

Thank you for your time and consideration for the Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project. If 

awarded, our Bike Club kids and volunteers will be putting in many bike miles on these new 

sections of trail. 

Regards, 

 

Jason Whorton 

Executive Director 

Humble Sons Bike Co. & Bike Club 

M: 918.607.2385 

E: jason@humblesons.org 







April 8, 2022
Honorable Pete Buttigieg
Secretary of Transportation
U.S. Department of Transportation
1200 New Jersey Ave., SE
Washington, DC 20590

Dear Secretary Buttigieg:

This Machine, Tulsa’s nonprofit bike share, is pleased to submit a letter of support for the Tulsa-
Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety RAISE grant. The
addition of 7.75 miles of trail would be an asset to our growing fleet. Also, this project allows us to
continue our mission of providing a high quality, convenient, and affordable method of
transportation that connects people to where they live, work and play.

Tulsa Bike Share sees this community supported project as changing the way residents who live
near the newly constructed trail system would travel to nearby destinations. Instead of getting in
a car to travel 1 or 2 miles, they can hop on a bike and feel safe as there would be a clear
separation from fast moving vehicles. The proposed pedestrian refuge islands, pedestrian signal
heads, continental crosswalks, and new sidewalks on Riverside Parkway will also increase the
number of users of bike share as there will be increased safe connectivity from neighborhoods to
the bike share stations.

Currently, the majority of our ridership is within Downtown Tulsa and along River Parks. With the
addition of the trail connections on the west side from Turkey Mountain to Jenks and building the
trail further south to King’s Landing shopping center on the east side, I foresee bike share
increasing its footprint with additional funding and bike stations and be able to serve a greater
population of the Tulsa region.

Thank you for your time and consideration for INCOG’s Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project.

Regards,

Katie Sawicki
Executive Director
This Machine, Tulsa, OK

Life connected through pedal strokes.
Tulsa, OK | 918.392.7098 | www.thismachinetulsa.org


	Sen Inhofer 2022-04-08 -  Tulsa-Jenks Project - RAISE Grant
	Hern
	INCOG_FY21_RAISE_app4.13.22 (003)
	MCN Letter
	MayorBynum
	LakinCouncil
	Jenks Mayor
	JenksCityManager
	Karen Keith
	RPA
	JPS
	Tulsa Chamber
	Jenks Chamber
	ODOT Signed Letter
	OTA
	THD
	BPAC
	Francis Energy
	Humble Sons
	Sharon King Davis
	TCF
	This Machine

	Body Text: April 8, 2022 
 
The Honorable Pete Buttigieg 
Secretary 
U.S. Department of Transportation 
1200 New Jersey Ave., SE 
Washington, DC 20590
 
Dear Secretary Buttigieg, 
 
I am pleased to submit this letter in support of the Indian Nations Council of Governments' (INCOG) application for a Rebuilding American Infrastructure with Sustainability and Equity (RAISE) grant for its Tulsa-Jenks Multi-Modal Safety Project: Connecting Communities for Equity and Safety. This multi-jurisdictional, community-supported project enhances transportation infrastructure, improves safety, and increases connectivity along the Arkansas River corridor in the Tulsa region, and will have a significant local and regional impact.
 
INCOG is the Metropolitan Planning Organization for transportation planning in the Tulsa area and has a long history of working with local communities and tribal governments to create partnerships to address community needs. INCOG's Multi-Modal Safety Project will improve connections from neighborhoods to businesses as well as major destinations in south Tulsa and Jenks that are along the Arkansas River, including the Jenks Riverwalk Crossing and the Turkey Mountain Urban Wilderness in Tulsa.
 
The Arkansas River is the region's defining physical feature, however, for many years, the river was seen as a hindrance and not as an asset. With the opening of a pedestrian bridge and subsequent construction of the Zink dam when I was Mayor of Tulsa, the community began to turn its attention to the river in a positive way and recognize the potential that it offered.  
 
This project continues to build on those earlier efforts and addresses the Department's priorities of safety, quality of life, mobility and community connectivity, and state of good repair. With the voter-approved matching funds provided by Tulsa and Jenks and the wide community support for the project, I offer my strong support for INCOG's RAISE application. Please contact Victor Sarmiento in my office at victor_sarmiento@inhofe.senate.gov if you need further assistance as you consider this application.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
James M. Inhofe 
United State Senator
 


